
Chair’s Report to Annual Town Meeting 

Monday 5th March 2018 

Your councillors 

There have been no changes to membership of the Council in the past year. So your town 
councillors remain: Margaret Cook, Bob Harward and Rachel Mogg representing Blackwater ward 
north of the A30, and Brian Blewett, Adrian Collett, Terry Hunt, Cathy McKenna and Jeff Smith 
representing Hawley & Minley ward, which is everywhere this side of the A30. 

There was a Hampshire County Council election last May when I was re-elected to represent 
Blackwater & Hawley as part of the new Yateley East & Blackwater Division, which also covers 
Ancells Farm and a large part of Elvetham Heath in Fleet.   

Our parish is represented by three Hart Councillors, all of whom are members of this Council.  
They are Brian Blewett, Bob Harward and me.  Having all our district and county councillors on the 
Town Council helps make us a tightly-knit group, working together as a team for the needs of the 
parish. 

So, what does the Town Council provide? 

We have an information point at the Blackwater Centre, on the A30. You can phone, walk in or 
contact the Town Council on-line at any time during office hours and our staff will provide you with 
information or point you in the right direction.   

For a number of years now we have run a councillors’ surgery on the first Saturday of the month.  
We found, however, that there is little demand these days for such a facility, as most people will 
email or phone us at their convenience, rather than wait up to a month for a surgery.  So much so 
that during 2017 we have had just two people attend any of our surgeries and just one the year 
before.  We have therefore decided to discontinue the surgeries, but we continue to publish contact 
details for all of our councillors on our newsletters and on the council website. 

Here at Hawley Green, community leisure activities include, in no particular order: Tai Chi classes, 
Karate, Kung Fu, Diet and Exercise groups, Pilates, Yoga, Rock Fit, Zumba, Self Defence, Tap 
Dancing, Cardio Rehabilitation, Junior Football, Children’s Dance Classes, Cricket, Bridge Club, 
University of the Third Age (U3A), Holistic Therapy, Physiotherapy, Women’s Institute, 50+ 
Dancercise and much, much more.  The list seems to grow longer every year! 

Our community leisure halls, either this room or the Leisure Centre Hall, are available for hire on a 
one-off or a regular basis and are licensed for function hire. We have squash courts and a small 
gym, sports pitches, and an outdoor floodlit hard court for netball and football. We also have a 
Conference & Meeting Room, which we use as our Council Chamber, that can accommodate up to 
30 people and we provide free car parking on site for our customers.   

We have the children’s play area on Hawley Green and the Hawley Fayre takes place on the Green 
on the second Saturday in July each year.  Each November, on Remembrance Sunday, we meet at 
10.20 by the Memorial Hall to remember those residents of the parish who made the ultimate 
sacrifice in the two World Wars and all are very welcome to join us at this important annual event.  
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2017 saw the large Remembrance Poppies displayed on the lampposts in Blackwater Town Centre 
for the first time.  I am grateful to Cllr Cathy McKenna for organising this. 

The Hawley Bowling Club is responsible for their outdoor facility and the Disabled Action Self 
Help group (known as DASH) hires a building here, too. The Scouts, Cubs, Brownies and Guides 
also meet regularly on site.  And we have a welcoming bar - which is open tonight for those who 
would like a drink after this meeting! 

At the nearby Hawley Meadows and Shepherd Meadows on the Blackwater River, there are 
recreational areas for walking. The Blackwater Valley Countryside Partnership maintains these 
nature and recreational areas as well as Blackwater Common (known to many as the Monkey 
Woods).   This small remnant of land lies on what was once the boundary to Frogmore Park Estate, 
long since gone. The lovely pond on Frogmore Park Drive with its plentiful wildfowl is a small 
reminder of the landscaped grounds that existed here.  We also manage the Hawley Cemetery. 

Users of the Memorial Hall and the Conference & Meeting Room will have noticed the significant 
improvements that have been made to these buildings over recent years, with old wooden windows 
replaced plus redecoration and refurbishment.  By carefully carrying out these improvements, as we 
can afford them, our buildings are being improved without the need for council tax increases.   

Planning Applications 

I will now ask the Chair of our Planning and Payments Committee, Cllr Rachel Mogg, to tell you 
about activity on the planning front during the past year. 

Planning and Payments Committee Report 

Rachel chairs our Planning and Payments Committee.  Her Vice Chair is Margaret Cook. 

Planning Applications 

The Town Council is consulted by Hart District Council on every planning application within our 
parish. The majority of these applications are for minor extensions to people’s houses, although 
there are sometimes major issues as well. Our Planning and Payments Committee meets roughly 
fortnightly to consider all new planning applications and appeals within the parish and to make 
comment on behalf of our community as appropriate.  

Since the last Annual Town Meeting, we have been consulted on 39 planning applications. 30 of 
these applications have been decided by Hart District Council to date. Seven of the remaining 
applications are yet to be determined and two others were withdrawn by the applicants. Of the 30 
applications which have been decided by Hart District Council, they granted permission in 26 cases 
and refused permission in the other four. We are pleased to report that Hart District Council were in 
agreement with us in 28 of these 30 cases. In the other two cases, planning permission was refused 
for applications which the Town Council had raised no objections on. 

Significant developments 

Significant developments within our parish which have been granted planning permission since the 
last Annual Town Meeting include those at White Hart House on London Road in the town centre 
and Guillemont Park on Minley Road. In both of these cases, following careful scrutiny of the 
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applications, the Town Council raised objections on the initial plans. The applicants revised the 
plans subsequently and we are pleased that the concerns we raised were addressed in the revised 
applications which were then granted planning permission.  

Development of Hawley Park Farm remains an important issue for residents in our parish and those 
in the neighbouring area of Rushmoor. Planning permission for 126 houses on this site was 
approved in 2015. The developers have since submitted an application for a screening opinion on 
the need for an Environmental Impact Assessment (EIA) for development of 160 houses. Hart 
District Council decided that an EIA is not required for this. Many residents will have recently 
received a flyer from Crest Nicholson announcing that they will be developing this site. They plan 
to build 158 houses, although the average house size will be smaller. They state that this better 
meets local housing needs. They are expecting to submit a detailed planning application in the very 
near future. It is important to note that the planning permission given already cannot be reversed. 
We need to concentrate now on making sure that the development is high quality and does the least 
damage possible to our environment and community. 

Hart Local Plan 

Hart District Council is currently consulting the public on their proposed Local Plan. This is the 
document that will shape our district for the coming 14 years. This has come too late to save 
Hawley Park Farm, but is still extremely important for our area. It proposes that an area of search 
for a future new settlement in the Murrell Green-Winchfield area should be agreed, to take 
development pressures after 2032. In the meantime, sites like Hawley Park Farm, and brownfield 
sites like Sun Park (now named Guillemont Park) will accommodate most of the development 
needs until then. 

All comments made during this consultation period will be forwarded to the Government Planning 
Inspector, who will consider the Plan. If you would like to know more, or make comments yourself, 
full details can be found on the Hart website. The closing date for comments is Monday 26th March, 
at 4pm. 

Neighbourhood Plan 

One way that we, as a local community, can influence planning decisions for our parish is by 
creating our own Neighbourhood Plan. The Town Council, in collaboration with a group of 
interested residents, are embarking on developing a Neighbourhood Plan for our parish. The 
Neighbourhood Plan is an opportunity to address planning matters within our parish and promote a 
better town and country environment. The Steering Group is made up of Town Councillors and 
local residents, and meets monthly. Everyone is welcome to attend these meetings to help to shape 
the Neighbourhood Plan and the future of our parish. 

Later this evening, Ruth Mills, who is Chair of the Neighbourhood Plan Steering Committee, will 
present more on this and how you can get involved. 

Blackwater Town Centre 

One area where we have made great progress during the past 12 months has been in brightening up 
our town centre with floral displays. 
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Having introduced floral planters in addition to the hanging baskets in 2016, 2017 saw further 
progress with two new brick planters on that ugly corner near the junction with Rosemary Lane.  
These were constructed and paid for by the County Council’s previous highway contractor Amey, at 
no cost to us as council tax payers.  I would like to pay public tribute to Amey for fulfilling the 
promise they made a couple of years ago, even though by then they had lost the County Council’s 
contract.  These were then planted up during the summer to great effect and I’m grateful to Cllr 
Terry Hunt for organising the planting here. 

This was made possible by the tremendous support we received from local traders to our floral 
sponsorship scheme.  Cllr Rachel Mogg spent many hours visiting all the businesses with me to see 
who was interested in this scheme.  In total eleven different businesses supported this planting 
financially, making it possible for this to happen.  Other businesses were interested in thinking 
about doing so in future years.  The business sponsors in 2017 included: 

• B&K Boiler Services in Vicarage Road 
• Blackwater Apartments, who are providing those plush new apartments above the shops 

next to the railway station 
• Blackwater Pharmacy 
• Coral Bookmakers 
• Curves Ladies Gym 
• DD Hire Services 
• Forsight Opticians 
• Grill ‘N’ Chill 
• Mr Bumble Public House, who do so much else to brighten up the town centre 
• Seymours Estate Agents 

We are very grateful to every one of these.  Each business was given a certificate to display in their 
premises so that their customers knew they helped make this project happen.  We hope you will 
return the favour by supporting these businesses. 

The next stage is that we are looking at what can be done to improve the more permanent planted 
areas around the town centre – such as the slopes either side of the A30 as it rises to cross the 
railway line and the other two planters.  Hart commissioned a horticultural consultant who provided 
suggested planting plans designed to make these areas look good all year round, but these were very 
expensive.  So we applied to Great Western Railways for a grant to help improve the area around 
Blackwater Station, and we’re waiting to hear whether that has been successful.  I’m grateful to Cllr 
Bob Harward for masterminding that application. 

Graffiti remains an on-going battle and it took quite a lot of persuasion to get Network Rail to clean 
up the graffiti under the railway bridge in 2016.  It is a great shame, therefore, that more graffiti 
appeared there just over a year ago.  Once again Network Rail were contacted to clean it up but, 
unfortunately, they were less helpful this time, stating that they can’t keep coming back if this was 
going to keep happening and that they would clean it up next time they were doing other work at 
the station.  We continue to pursue them on this matter. 

There are still many other ideas being looked at for the town centre and we are always open to 
helpful suggestions.  I know that the Neighbourhood Plan consultation has picked up many useful 
points. 
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Parish Lengthsman Scheme 

We continue to be members of the County Council’s Parish Lengthsman Scheme.  This gives us the 
authority to get work done ourselves on highway land and provides a budget of £1,000 towards the 
cost.  If you spot things like dirty road signs, badly overhanging highway vegetation which is 
blocking the footway, or any other minor highway defects, let your local town councillors know and 
we can follow these up to see if they can be rectified under this scheme.  We are not allowed to do 
any work on the carriageway itself, or to signs which have an electrical supply for illumination.   

While on this subject, can I thank those public-spirited people who regularly pick up litter around 
the parish, as well as removing cable ties left on lampposts and highway sign poles and peeling off 
those racist stickers which thankfully don’t seem to be appearing with the same regularity in recent 
months?  It is good to see people caring about our area in this way. 

Highway Safety 

Safety on local roads, particularly Hawley Road and Rosemary Lane has been a concern for a 
number of years.  Department of Transport rules don’t allow 30 mph “repeater” signs in areas where 
there is street lighting and we all know that many drivers do not keep to the 30 mph limits on these 
roads.  A number of actions have been pursued to try to improve the situation.  We have recently 
completed our first full year of deploying the Speed Limit Reminder signs, known as SLRs, jointly 
with Yateley Town Council.  In addition to this, the “Think! This is a 30 MPH limit” signs were 
installed during 2017.  None of these options is a panacea, but they all help to get the message over 
to drivers that they are driving through our parish and are not at Silverstone! 

Fernhill Road Footway 

2016 saw completion of the first stage of a footpath to Farnborough along Fernhill Road.  This is 
the path across Hawley Green and the walk through the leisure centre car park and up past our 
playing courts and the Bowling Club.  As a first stage, this gives the many people who walk along 
Fernhill Road every day a safe route for at least part of their journey and it provides residents of 
Hawley Grove with a safe pedestrian route into the village at last.  Highways have recently agreed 
to install a footpath sign at the Fernhill Road entrance to this route to make sure people know that it 
is there. 

There still remains, however, quite a long stretch where there is no path.  The main challenge here is 
to find the cash to pay for construction of an appropriate path along this stretch, although there is 
also a design challenge, as there is a short section where there is no obvious place to put a path 
without destroying the rural nature of the area.  If the Hawley Park Farm development goes ahead, 
which now looks pretty certain, then they will have to pay a significant sum for highway 
improvements and this is one of the projects being considered for that sum.  The key issue will be to 
make sure that the highway contributions are spent in our area. 

The Meadows Gyratory 
Last year we heard from Kevin Ratnasingham of Surrey County Council about proposals for The 
Meadows Gyratory and for Camberley Town Centre.  There were many questions and comments 
from concerned local residents, which we pursued.  As a result some minor changes have been 
made to the proposals but fundamentally they are pressing ahead as planned. 

Surrey’s Cabinet will be making the crucial decision during the next few weeks and then it is 
planned to start working in the early summer.  They have chosen this timing so that they can 
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maximise night-time working to try to get the job done as quickly as possible.  Their aim is to get 
the main works finished by the end of November, before the Christmas period.  They will then 
return in the new year for any final detailed work that remains. 

Cllr Mogg and I met Surrey County Council officers recently to discuss this and we pressed them 
very hard to minimise any lane closures and make sure that everything possible is done to divert 
traffic away from this area to reduce congestion at such a sensitive junction.  Since the completion 
of the M3 Smart Motorway the amount of traffic using J4 and the A331 has increased significantly, 
which adds even more to the potential congestion, although I suspect that many drivers will go back 
to their previous routes when they see what is happening here. 

One of the issues that Surrey was considering was whether to remove the bus lanes in Camberley.  
Their conclusion is that they should be kept from the Arena Leisure Centre to the Duke of York 
traffic lights, if I’m still allowed to call them that!  From the Duke of York through to The Meadows 
will be two lanes during the rush-hour with all parking prohibited during those times. 

Yelabus 
The Council has continued to support the popular Yelabus with a modest grant, meaning that 
residents of this parish are fully entitled to make use of this service. 

Finance 

I will now pass over to the Chair of our Finance Committee, Cllr Brian Blewett, to tell you about 
our finances. 

Finance Committee Report 

Brian chairs our Finance Committee.  His Vice Chair is Terry Hunt. 

The Council’s budget for the current financial year is £295,243.  Approximately half of this was 
funded through the council tax and the other half through other income, such as from hiring out the 
council facilities and so on. 

For the coming year the proposed budget is £306,907, an increase of 3.9%.  There is, however, no 
proposed council tax increase.  This is because of our healthy financial situation. 

Our Finance Regulations state that the financial reserves in each year shall be maintained within the 
range of three to twelve months of gross expenditure.  As our balances are projected to stand at 
£185,752 at 1st April, this is over £100,000 more than the minimum required, so no council tax 
increase would be justified. 

The Town Council is keen, however, not to allow the balances to reduce too much, as they provide a 
bulwark against unforeseen events.  During the past year we have seen a change of staff, with little 
of the usual promotion of event hire at these facilities which bring in a lot of income.  We now have 
our new bar manager, Lorraine Disney, in place and during the coming twelve months our plan is to 
do a lot more to generate income to cover our costs. 
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Like any other organisation, we have had to cope with a number of increased costs, including the 
welcome introduction of the National Living Wage, which has increased our staffing costs by 
several thousand pounds.  These costs have all been absorbed within the budget.  

This is now the eleventh year in a row that we have not increased our council tax – indeed, during 
that time we have reduced the tax twice.  This means that the council tax you pay for the Town 
Council is lower than eleven years ago in cash terms and significantly lower in real terms.  This 
tremendous achievement is the result of working hard to reduce costs in every way we reasonably 
can without cutting services, whilst increasing income by getting more people to use our facilities.    

Another busy year! 

So, as you have heard, it has been yet another busy year for your Town Council.  There is much 
more I could tell you about, but I have already spoken for long enough.  We will be happy to answer 
questions on any of these issues, or on anything else that I’ve not covered, when we get to item 6. 

Our Staff 

Finally, the councillors would like to place on record our on-going appreciation of the tremendous 
work done by Tom Gahagan and all of the Council’s staff.  Without their efforts people would really 
notice the difference.  Coping with our challenging financial situation requires a little bit more, and 
they certainly give that, whilst being cheerful and helpful to members of the public that we all 
serve.  So I would like to finish, as I always do, with a big thank you to all our staff! 

Adrian Collett 
Chair of the Council
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14th May 2018 - Council Annual General Meeting

General Reserves: Financial Summary - 1997 to 2018

Appendix A

Y/E

Year Income Expenditure +/- Reserves

£296,934

1997-98 £286,274 £300,652 -£14,378 £282,556

1998-99 £272,229 £336,003 -£63,774 £218,782

1999-2000 £322,000 £386,000 -£64,000 £154,782

2000-01 £306,000 £344,000 -£38,000 £116,782

2001-02 £289,800 £364,400 -£74,600 £42,182

-£254,752 Cash Flow Deficit in 5 Years: 1997 to 2002

+/-

2002-03 £303,904 £300,118 £3,786 £45,968 34% Precept Increase; PWLB £19k LC Roof Loan (Repayable over 5 Years): £22k Pension Liability (Repayable over 3 Years)

2003-04 £327,977 £316,749 £11,228 £57,196 April 2004 LC Manager Departs: EO ‘Holding’ Situation - Short Term Solution (Savings 2004-18 £343k)

£15,014 Cash Flow Surplus in 2 Years: 2002 to 2004 (£19k PWLB 5 Year Loan Repayment: £22k Pension 3 Year Repayment)

2004-05 £337,472 £330,602 £6,870 £64,066

2005-06 £350,010 £340,417 £9,593 £73,659

2006-07 £345,254 £337,233 £8,021 £81,680

2007-08 £373,033 £339,573 £33,460 £115,140 0.3% Precept Increase

2008-09 £390,787 £327,257 £63,530 £178,670 0% Precept Increase Year 1: Autumn 2008 - Start of Recession

2009-10 £395,202 £329,433 £65,769 £244,439 0% Precept Increase Year 2

£187,243 Cash Flow Surplus in 6 Years: 2004 to 2010 

2010-11 £317,782 £324,405 -£6,623 £237,816 0% Precept Increase Year 3: New Boundary: Street Light Investment £33k

2011-12 £311,175 £295,910 £15,265 £253,081 0% Precept Increase Year 4

2012-13 £311,409 £327,005 -£15,596 £237,485 0% Precept Increase Year 5: LC Car Park Tarmacked £22k

2013-14 £319,243 £323,213 -£3,970 £233,515 0% Precept Increase Year 6: Meeting Room & Mem Hall Windows £16k

2014-15 £311,503 £326,304 -£14,801 £218,714 0% Precept Increase Year 7: Mem Hall & Cottage Windows £14k: MPA Car Park £7k

2015-16 £294,227 £307,172 -£12,945 £205,769 2% Precept Reduction Year 8: MPA Car Park Improvements £16k

2016-17 £292,504 £295,083 -£2,579 £203,190 0% Precept Increase Year 9: Additional £3k New Floral Displays: £8k Replacement Van

2017-18 £281,505 £285,754 -£4,249 £198,941 2.5% Precept Reduction Year 10: 

-£45,498 Cash Flow Deficit in 8 Years: 2010 to 2018



Blackwater and Hawley Town Council
31st March Year End 

Asset Register

17-18
Buildings
Based on Building Reinstatement - March 2011

1,479,000 Blackwater and Hawley Leisure Centre 
1,062,000 The Memorial Hall

651,000 The Blackwater Centre
352,000 The Youth Suite
44,000 Workshops

3,588,000 

Land
At Blackwater Valley 11.06 Acres

12,000 (Based on Historic Cost)
(From 2001 Accounts)

Community Land
(Based on Nominal Value)

1 Hawley Cemetery
1 Blackwater Common
1 Fir Drive
1 Pinewood Park
4 

Hawley Green
Councillors (Not Council As Trustees)



Blackwater and Hawley Town Council

2017-18

Expenditure over £500

Date Payee Brief Description Exp. Code Net VAT Gross
3-Apr-17 HDC Apr Bus. Rates LC 25/7 £551.25 £630.00 D.D.

Bar 30/7 £78.75

3-Apr-17 Heineken 20/3 Bar 30/19 £919.05 £183.81 £1,102.86 D.D.

3-Apr-17 Zurich 
Municipal

17-18 Insurance 50/5 £4,183.62 £4,183.62 101561 

3-Apr-17 Excel FSE 17-18 Intruder Alarm Mem. Hall 4/16 £612.18 £122.44 £734.62 101563

3-Apr-17 Excel FSE 17-18 Intruder Alarm LC 25/12 £494.37 £113.00 £678.00 101564 

Bar 30/12 £70.63

3-Apr-17 HALC Ltd 17-18 Affiliation - HALC 50/6 £547.00 £774.00 101569 

17-18 Affiliation - NALC 50/6 £227.00

24-Apr-17 Williams & 
Co

Replacement Urinals Mens WC’s 25/18 £1,180.38 £236.08 £1,416.46 101573 

2-May-17 HDC May Bus. Rates LC 25/7 £550.38 £629.00 D.D.

Bar 30/7 £78.62

2-May-17 E.ON To 31/3 LC 25/9 £441.03 £100.81 £604.84 D.D.

Bar 30/9 £63.00

4-May-17 Brit Gas To 31/3 Mem. Hall 4/7 £257.04 £158.25 £949.57 D.D.

LC 25/11 £467.50

Bar 30/11 £66.78

11-May-17 BT To 22/4 LC 25/8 £384.58 £152.64 £915.88 D.D.

Bar 30/8 £54.94

B/W 50/12 £323.72

15-May-17 HDC Car Permits 1st Floor B/W 3/16 £1,255.00 £251.00 £1,506.00 10600 

16-May-17 E.ON To 31/3 LC 25/9 £441.03 £100.81 £1,182.39 D.D.

Bar 30/9 £63.00

17-May-17 Heineken 3/5 Bar 30/19 £1,525.44 £305.09 £1,830.53 D.D.

30-May-17 Heineken 15/5 Bar 30/19 £516.65 £103.33 £619.98 D.D.

1-Jun-17 HDC June Bus. Rates LC 25/7 £550.38 £629.00 D.D.

Bar 30/7 £78.62

1-Jun-17 British Gas To 2/5 LC 25/11 £460.77 £143.31 £859.91 D.D.

Bar 30/11 £65.82

5-Jun-17 Williams & Co Repl. Boiler - 40 Years Old LC 25/18 £759.34 £151.86 £911.20 10618 

5-Jun-17 Phil Brown Plumbing Works Repl.Boiler LC 25/18 £950.00 £950.00 10619 

26-Jun-17 Yelabus 16-17 Grant, Ref C4160 50/16 £1,000.00 £1,000.00 10630 

26-Jun-17 Heineken 12/6 Bar 30/19 £1,189.39 £237.88 £1,427.27 D.D.

3-Jul-17 HDC July Bus. Rates LC 25/7 £550.38 £629.00 D.D.

Bar 30/7 £78.62

10-Jul-17 Heineken 26/6 Bar 30/19 £664.28 £132.86 £797.14 D.D.

31-Jul-17 HCC 17-18 BVCP Contribution OS 5/6 £1,500.00 £1,500.00 10658 

1-Aug-17 HDC Aug Bus. Rates LC 25/7 £550.38 £629.00 D.D.

Bar 30/7 £78.62

7-Aug-17 Heineken 24/7 Bar 30/19 £867.27 £173.45 £1,040.72 D.D.

10-Aug-17 BT To 21/7 LC 25/8 £381.21 £149.46 £896.78 D.D.

Bar 30/8 £54.46

B/W 50/12 £311.65

14-Aug-17 Amethyst Jun-Sept 2017 Floral Displays 5/15 £5,000.82 £1,000.16 £6,000.98 10668 

21-Aug-17 Heineken 7/8 Bar 30/19 £745.62 £149.12 £894.74 D.D.

1-Sep-17 HDC Sept. Bus. Rates LC 25/7 £550.38 £629.00 D.D.

Bar 30/7 £78.62

4-Sep-17 Castle Water 21/5/16 to 30/9/17 Waste Water LC 25/10 £967.71 £1,105.95 10699 

Bar 30/10 £138.24

18-Sep-17 Heineken Bar 30/19 £926.28 £185.26 £1,111.54 D.D.

25-Sep-17 BDO LLP 16-17 External Audit 50/9 £600.00 £120.00 £720.00 10710 

25-Sep-17 Amethyst 29/8 New Planters x 2 Floral Displays 5/15 £1,090.00 £218.00 £1,308.00 10711 

2-Oct-17 HDC Oct. Bus. Rates LC 25/7 £550.38 £629.00 D.D.

Bar 30/7 £78.62

2-Oct-17 Heineken 18/9 Bar 30/19 £554.52 £110.90 £665.42 D.D.

16-Oct-17 Heineken 2/10 Bar 30/19 £584.41 £116.88 £701.29 D.D.

23-Oct-17 LA Elec Repl. F/Light MPA 22/1 £1,932.00 £386.40 £2,318.40 10740 
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30-Oct-17 Heineken 16/10 Bar 30/19 £866.88 £173.38 £1,040.26 D.D.

1-Nov-17 HDC Nov. Bus. Rates LC 25/7 £550.38 £629.00 D.D.

Bar 30/7 £78.62

10-Nov-17 BT To 23/10 LC 25/8 £438.06 £172.36 £1,034.17 D.D.

Bar 30/8 £62.58

B/W 50/12 £361.17

13-Nov-17 Heineken 30/10 Bar 30/19 £989.74 £197.95 £1,187.69 D.D.

20-Nov-17 PRS 17-18 Music Writers & Composers LC 25/14 £532.21 £121.65 £729.89 10754 

Bar 30/24 £76.03

20-Nov-17 LA Electrical Var Elec. Reps and Maint. LC 25/18 £639.94 £146.27 £877.62 10757 

Bar 30/21 £91.41

20-Nov-17 Nick Robins 15/11 Grass Cut S/F 20/4 £75.00 £280.00 £1,680.00 10759 

HG 9/3 £75.00

14/11 Tree Maint. Cem. 1/5 £1,250.00

20-Nov-17 Paul Reynolds 14/11 Internal Audit Ref 17-18 50/9 £850.00 £850.00 10761 

23-Nov-17 E.ON To 8/11 LC 25/9 £505.91 £115.64 £693.82 D.D.

Bar 30/9 £72.27

1-Dec-17 HDC Nov. Bus. Rates LC 25/7 £550.38 £629.00 D.D.

Bar 30/7 £78.62

11-Dec-17 Heineken 27/11 Bar 30/19 £1,105.25 £221.05 £1,326.30 D.D.

11-Dec-17 Direct 365 17-18 Fem. Hygiene Disposal 25/41 £530.14 £148.44 £890.64 10764 

4/22 £212.06

2-Jan-18 HDC Jan. Bus. Rates LC 25/7 £550.38 £629.00 D.D.

Bar 30/7 £78.62

2-Jan-18 SE Water To 19/11 LC 25/10 £563.41 £643.89 D.D.

Bar 30/10 £80.48

3-Jan-18 British Gas To 28/11 LC 25/11 £520.73 £169.35 £1,016.14 D.D.

Bar 30/11 £74.39

Mem. Hall 4/7 £251.67

8-Jan-18 Guardwell Security 
CCTV 

Bar 30/21 £625.65 £125.13 £750.78 10783 

8-Jan-18 L Timms Dance Floor Trim Reps Mem. Hall 4/13 £360.00 £835.00 10791 

Pathway Paving Slab Reps Bar 30/21 £475.00

8-Jan-18 G Mckeon Var Painting Maint. LC 25/18 £580.00 £580.00 10792 

25-Jan-18 Heineken 11/1 Bar 30/19 £1,220.02 £244.00 £1,464.02 D.D.

31-Jan-18 British Gas To 2/1 Mem. Hall 4/7 £367.37 £195.00 £1,170.03 D.D.

LC 25/11 £531.70

Bar 30/11 £75.96

12-Feb-18 BT To 23/10 LC 25/8 £394.34 £158.22 £949.35 D.D.

Bar 30/8 £56.33

B/W 50/12 £340.46

21-Feb-18 British Gas Elec To 
31/1 

LC 25/9 £797.10 £169.59 £1,017.57 D.D.

Bar 30/9 £50.88

27-Feb-18 Heineken 13/2 Bar 30/19 £1,171.71 £234.34 £1,406.05 D.D.

1-Mar-18 British Gas Gas To 
31/1

Mem. Hall 4/7 £330.46 £208.80 £1,252.84 D.D.

LC 25/11 £624.38

Bar 30/11 £89.20

26-Mar-18 Mr L Timms Bench Reps OS 5/5 £165.00 £1,520.00 10831 

Paving Reps LC 25/18 £395.00

Entrance Porch Reps LC 25/18 £960.00

29-Mar-18 British Gas Gas To 
28/2

LC 25/11 £571.43 £130.61 £783.67 D.D.

Bar 30/11 £81.63
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